
Please Note: These minutes are pending Board approval. 
Board of Education 

Newtown, Connecticut 
 

Minutes of the Board of Education meeting held on December 7, 2021 at 7:00 p.m. in the 
Council Chamber in the Municipal Office Building at 3 Primrose Street. 
 
 D. Zukowski, Chair    L. Rodrigue 

J. Vouros, Vice Chair      A. Uberti 
D. Ramsey, Secretary    T. Vadas (absent)     
R. Harriman     4 Staff 

  D. Cruson              30 Public 
 J. Kuzma     1 Press 
 J. Larkin 
 C. Savo  
 M. Irvine 
  
Mrs. Debbie Halstead, Town Clerk, called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. 
Item 1 – Pledge of Allegiance 
Item 2 – Election of Officers 
Mrs. Halstead asked for nominations for chair. 
Don Ramsey nominated Deborra Zukowski. 
John Vouros nominated himself. 
Dan Cruson nominated himself. 
 
Mr. Ramsey nominated Ms. Zukowski because she is an impeccably honest person with 
tremendous strength and authenticity and is non-biased.  She has a deep love for the 
community, loves children and has the ability to bring harmony among the different 
stakeholders.   
 
Ms. Zukowski thanked Mr. Ramsey and said she would work hard for the success of the Board. 
 
Mr. Vouros said he was entering his 11th year on the Board and has been there through a 
multitude of event such as a mass shooting, he has supported school security, was involved in 
academic self studies with continued work on school climate as well as policy review, contract 
negotiations and personnel searches.  He feels a successful leader should model effective traits 
and earned the respect of the administration, staff, and parents. 
 
Mr. Cruson said he has had a long relationship with Newtown Public Schools as a high school 
student and employee of central office. The last five years he has been on almost every 
subcommittee, the school closing and start time committees, searches and contract 
negotiations. His vision is of continuing growth.  He hopes to build relationships with other 
boards for common goals.  
 
Vote for Chair: 
Ms. Zukowski – 4 votes 
Mr. Vouros – 2 votes 
Mr. Cruson – 1 vote 
Ms. Zukowski was voted chair. 
 
Ms. Zukowski thanked the Board for this positon for the next two years and looks forward to 
working with each member.  She asked for nominations for vice chair. 
Mrs. Larkin nominated John Vouros 
Ms. Zukowski nominated Dan Cruson. 
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Mrs. Larkin said Mr. Vouros is truly about the children and being a Newtown educator he is 
obviously about the teachers as well.  He is the most gracious on Main Street and he has 
always maintained professionalism and courtesy.  He is well-loved by students and parents and 
she likes his energy.  He truly wants to work with every person on the Board. 
 
Ms. Zukowski said she has worked with Mr. Cruson as a member of the Communications 
Subcommittee.  He has the talent and expertise needed to transform the role of vice chair into a 
useful position. 
 
Vote for Vice Chair: 
Mr. Vouros – 5 vote 
Mr. Cruson – 2 votes 
Mr. Vouros was voted vice chair. 
 
Nominations for Secretary: 
Mrs. Kuzma nominated Don Ramsey. 
Mr. Vouros nominated Dan Cruson. 
 
Mrs. Kuzma said Mr. Ramsey is very dedicated and his experience will make him an asset as 
an official on the Board.  He is well-loved and people have great things to say about him.   
 
Mr. Vouros said Mr. Cruson was one of his students in the gifted program.  It has been an honor 
and pleasure to work with him.  He is extremely intelligent and well versed and would be a 
complete and total asset to the Board.     
 
Vote for Secretary: 
Mr. Ramsey – 4 ayes 
Mr. Cruson – 3 ayes  
Mr. Ramsey was voted secretary. 
 
Item 3 – Consent Agenda 
MOTION: Mr. Vouros moved that the Board of Education approve the consent agenda which 
includes the Newtown High School Ski Club trip January 7 to 9, 2022 and the correspondence 
report.  Mrs. Harriman seconded. 
 
MOTION: Ms. Zukowski moved that the ski trip be removed from the consent agenda. 
Mr. Cruson seconded. 
 
Ms. Zukowski was concerned whether this trip should occur in this time of pandemic and 
questioned the guidelines for these trips. 
Mr. Cruson said the administration has set guidelines which were discussed in the past. 
 
Mr. Ramsey said trips of this type facilitate bonding between the students.  He asked if there 
was any input from health officials in town. 
Dr. Rodrigue has worked with the Director of Health and Anne Dalton. We are aware of COVID 
but don’t want to impede students from traveling.  We don’t make these decisions lightly. 
 
Mrs. Harriman called for a point of order. 
Vote to move ski trip to the end of the agenda: 1 aye, 6 nays (Mr. Vouros, Mr. Ramsey,  
Mrs. Harriman, Mr. Cruson, Mrs. Kuzma, and Mrs. Larkin) Motion fails. 
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Vote on Consent Agenda:  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 4 – Public Participation 
Dan Delia 10 Brookwood Drive, spoke about the election and thanked everyone. It’s a 
tremendous obligation and wished them all the best. 
 
Christine Wilford, 30 Georges Hill Road, said yesterday she received an email to the high 
school parents stating there was an investigation at the school that was not a credible threat.  
No one will respond to her request of what was on the paper.  We have a right to know.  When 
there are threats in other districts it is all revealed but kept quiet in Newtown.  Other parents are 
asking the same questions.  There needs to be transparency for parents. 
 
Item 5 – Reports 
Chair Report: Ms. Zukowski said the First Selectman is coordinating an FOI meeting which we 
can attend.  We also have an orientation meeting December 16 with Nick Caruso.   
 
Superintendent’s Report: Dr. Rodrigue congratulated the new officers and Board members.  
There is an uptick in COVID cases in Connecticut and we are seeing that at the school level.  
There are 21 cases and 62 direct contacts.  We use our screen and stay protocol which allows 
students to remain in school. We are working on the Hawley HVAC project and Bob Gerbert 
reported that Public Building and Site Commission had a discussion with Downs Construction 
about the timing for the bid.  We have migrated to Blackboard and sent a test to staff and 
parents.  She thanked the PEAC members who made that possible. She also reported on the 
staffing update.   
 
Committee Reports: 
Mrs. Harriman noted the Policy Committee met and discussed the retaliation policy and those in 
the cue in the 4000 series. 
 
Mr. Vouros spoke about the Curriculum and Instruction Committee and encouraged the 
members to read the notes sent to the Board and to contact him and Mrs. Uberti for any 
clarification.  All preschools will be contacted to see what they have done to share with our 
kindergarten teachers. He wanted Wes Johnson to visit these meetings periodically. He visited 
the Project Adventure class and Kitchen Science classes in the middle school 
 
Mr. Cruson said he was appointed by CABE to be the area director for Area 5 and to act as 
liaison between districts in our area.  Dr. Ku was the previous director. 
 
Students Reports: 
Ms. Savo reported the Link Crew had a bagel event. The swim team had an incredible season 
and winter sports have begun. There will be a scholarship workshop for seniors December 9. 
 
Mr. Irvine noted that there are many clubs offered with some dedicated to community service 
and there are also academic clubs and a health and mental awareness club.  There is also the 
National Honor Society and Science Society. 
  
Item 6 – Presentations 
Cyrenius H. Booth Library: 
Alana Bennison has been the Children’s Librarian the past 25 years.  She spoke about what the 
library offers to support and enrich a child’s knowledge.  We have equipment for children and 
adults. 
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Darcy Sowers is the Young Adult’s Librarian and spoke about the makers corner which has 
printers and equipment for students and adults. 
 
Item 7 – Old Business 
Item 8 – New Business 
December 14 Plans for the Day: 
MOTION: Mr. Vouros moved that the Board of Education approve the use of a remote learning 
day for all students and staff on December 14.  Mr. Ramsey seconded. 
 
Dr. Rodrigue spoke about the anonymous threats across Connecticut and yesterday the high 
school principal followed up on an incident the police did not deem it a credible threat.  The 
investigation still includes finding whoever did this.  Dr. Longobucco did an outstanding job in 
responding to every parent who contacted us.  Three years ago we had to evacuate Sandy 
Hook School as students were in school on the anniversary.  The likelihood this year of 
something happening on that day is far greater so she proposed doing a remote learning day on 
12/14 using the compressed schedule starting an hour later and ending an hour earlier.  Staff 
would be onscreen with students.  
The Board had approved two weather related days for distance learning.  Schools will be open 
and teachers can teach from their classroom.  It’s the best decision for the community, 
 
Mrs. Harriman wanted to be sure the new Board members knew that this has been a long and 
ongoing conversation on the anniversary.  We are under a tremendous amount of stress and 
agreed this is the best thing to do. 
 
Mr. Vouros completely agreed and asked how the staff was going to tell the students why they 
were not in school.  
Dr. Rodrigue said we would have a consistent message for all schools and decide what kind of 
message to send. 
 
Mr. Ramsey agreed with Mrs. Harriman. 
Mr. Cruson said there were already plans in place for some extra security around 12/14.  He 
was uncomfortable with the short timing for parents and that there’s not a message in place to 
communicate this to students. 
 
Dr. Rodrigue said we need time to get together so parents know how we will message this out.   
Mr. Cruson noted that he didn’t support the two remote snow days 
Ms. Zukowski was also concerned about remote snow days, but in this case she fully supports 
this. 
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Newtown High School Choir Trip to Disney: 
MOTION: Mr. Vouros moved that the Board of Education approve the Newtown High School 
Choir trip to Disney May 19 to 22, 2022.  Mrs. Harriman seconded. 
 
Dr. Longobucco and Michelle Hiscavich spoke about the trip originally set for May 2020.   
Mrs. Larkin was happy to talk about field trips again.   
Mr. Vouros was behind this trip because the learning is great and it will be an enjoyable trip. 
Mrs. Kuzma felt it was very exciting 
Motion passes unanimously. 
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First Read of Policies: 
Mrs. Harriman shared that we are authorized to vote on policies but not on regulations.  The 
regulations are developed by the administration and at times they can change.   
Policy 4118.239/4218.239 Required COVID-19 Vaccinations is a new policy from CABE.  It’s a 
very basic policy stating we will follow the Governor’s orders. 
 
Mrs. Kuzma had a question on the regulation for testing for volunteers.  They have been 
allowed in the schools without needing to verify vaccination and why there is a change. 
Dr. Rodrigue said we wanted to be consistent with staff and in the fall a lot of volunteers were 
with outside programs.  With the uptick we put it in the regulations as it could change.  We can 
change that in the future. 
 
Policy 4118.21 Academic Freedom and Responsibility: 
Mrs. Harriman said this is also a new policy from CABE which we feel is important.  Mr. Johnson 
made the change in red.   
 
Mr. Ramsey felt it needs some changes and asked if a Board member could attend the policy 
subcommittee.  He was confused about the words “foster equity in perspective” and wanted 
clarification on what that means either tonight or at the subcommittee meeting.     
Mrs. Harriman asked him to put his concerns in writing to the committee and we will further 
discuss at the Board level.  The change to “fostering equity and perspective” was clear to her.   
 
Mr. Ramsey said it implies to him the perspectives need to be the same regarding equity and 
suggested making the word perspectives plural.   
Mrs. Harriman agreed with that.  
Dr. Rodrigue also agreed. 
 
Ms. Zukowski agreed with the contents of Mr. Johnson’s addition but asked if it was possible to 
take the politically loaded words out of this policy to read “that encompasses student 
perspectives and fosters critical thinking.”      
Mrs. Harriman felt that’s a large change and wants our coordinator to weigh in on that.  She 
verified Ms. Zukowski wants to remove the words “partisan, diversity and equity” as loaded 
words.  She feels not using that language will be a problem and would discuss this at the policy 
committee and with the coordinator. 
 
Policy 4-109 Assignment, Transfer, or Suspension of Personnel for Cause 
Mrs. Harriman said this policy is no longer necessary.   
 
Standing Committees: 
Ms. Zukowski asked the Board to review and send her their committee preferences.   
The Communications Subcommittee hoped to have public forums twice a year and will plan the 
event.   
 
MOTION: Mr. Cruson moved that the Board of Education authorize the Chair to form the 
Diversity, Equity and Inclusion Subcommittee in place of the Technology Subcommittee.   
Mrs. Harriman seconded. 
Mr. Cruson shared three items regarding the work of the DEI Committee which included 
quarterly meetings with the Coordinator, work with the Superintendent and Coordinator to 
ensure that actionable items are addressed while reflecting he Board of Education’s mission, 
beliefs, and objectives, and to recommend to the Board of Education any action that needs their 
approval to support the DEI needs of staff and students. Regarding the Technology 
Subcommittee, it hasn’t met in four years.    
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MOTION: Mr. Ramsey moved to split those two items into two parts and vote on them 
separately.  Mr. Vouros seconded. 
 
Ms. Zukowski said at the time of the Technology Committee our tech resources were quite new.  
Things have matured to a point it may not be as necessary. 
Mr. Vouros felt the tech department is solid and consistently moving forward so it would be 
redundant to put someone on the committee as he doesn’t think we need it. 
 
Vote on splitting the motion: 4 ayes, 3 nays (Ms. Zukowski, Mr. Vouros, Mrs. Harriman) 
Motion passes. 
 
Regarding the DEI Committee, Mrs. Harriman was in favor of this motion. 
Mr. Ramsey was not ready to vote on one of these committees and asked if it could be deferred. 
 
Ms. Zukowski said it could with a postponement passed by the Board.  She feels we need to 
identify what the breadth of the DEI coordinator is which is race, ethnicity, transgender, special 
education, and any students who because of who they are might be the subject of bullying.   
Dr. Rodrigue said there are lot of components of the position.  This committee is aligned with 
the resolution the Board passed and those commitments are part of that.   
 
Vote on adding the DEI committee to the list: 5 ayes, 2 nays (Mr. Ramsey, Mrs. Kuzma) 
Motion passes. 
Vote on removing the technology subcommittee from the list: Motion passes unanimously. 
 
2022 Schedule of Board of Education Meetings: 
MOTION: Mr. Vouros moved that the Board of Education approve the minutes of November 16, 
2021. Mr. Cruson seconded.   
 
Minutes of November 16, 2021: 
MOTION: Mr. Vouros moved that the Board of Education approve the minutes of November 16, 
2021.  Mrs. Harriman seconded. 
Motion passes unanimously.   
 
Mrs. Harriman clarified that even if someone was not a Board member at that meeting, new 
members can vote or abstain. 
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 9 – Public Participation 
Erica Sullivan 127 Castle Hill Road, spoke about a book banning across the country.  She 
expects the Board to support DEI efforts and was thrilled Mr. Johnson is here.  To remove 
diversity, equity and inclusion from the policy is going to put us back to square one.   
 
Linda O’Sullivan, 10 Farmery Lane, said a proposal was made to remove wording on the policy.  
The statement was unacceptable.  Children are experience bullying.  Mr. Johnson’s purpose is 
to try to correct this and she support his efforts. 
 
MOTION: Mr. Vouros moved that the Board of Education go into executive session regarding a 
personnel matter and invite Dr. Rodrigue.  Mr. Cruson seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 10 – Executive Session 
Executive session 9:15 p.m. 
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Item 11 – Public Session for Possible Vote 
MOTION: Mr. Vouros moved that the Board of Education approve the leave of absence for Scott 
Kovack with a return date to be determined.  Mr. Cruson seconded.  Motion passes 
unanimously. 
 
MOTION: Mrs. Harriman moved to adjourn.  Mr. Cruson seconded.  Motion passes 
unanimously. 
 
Item 12 – Adjournment  
9:30 p.m. 
 
      Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
 
      ____________________________________ 
                Donald Ramsey 
          Secretary 
 

























P4118.239(a)
4218.239

.

Personnel - Certified/Non-Certified

Required COVID-19 Vaccinations

The Newtown Board of Education (the “Board”) recognizes the importance of protecting the 
health and safety of students, staff and the community during the COVID-19 pandemic. 
Therefore, in accordance with the Governor’s Executive Order, the Board authorizes the 
administration to develop a regulation concerning vaccination against COVID-19. requires that 
all staff within District schools, as defined by this policy, are required to receive at least one dose 
of a COVID-19 vaccine by September 27, 2021. Those not vaccinated by such date due to 
certain exemptions are required to be tested for COVID-19 on a weekly basis.

Legal Reference Connecticut General Statutes

10-145 Certificate necessary to employment. Forfeiture for 
noncompliance. Substitute teachers.

Governor’s Executive Order No. 13G, September 10, 2021

Governor’s Executive Order No. 14, September 28, 2021

Governor’s Executive Order No. 14a, September 30, 2021

Policy adopted:
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4218.239

.

Personnel - Certified/Non-Certified

Required COVID-19 Vaccinations

Definitions

For purposes of this policy, the following definitions shall apply: 

“Fully vaccinated” means at least 14 days have elapsed since a person has received the final 
dose of a vaccine approved for use against COVID-19 by the U.S. Food and Drug 
Administration, or as otherwise defined by the Centers for Disease Control.

“School Board” refers to the operator of any public or non-public preK through grade 12 school.

“Contract Worker” means any person who provides service to the Board requiring such person 
to make regular and frequent visits to Board district schools or to have regular or frequent 
contact with students or staff, but who is not employed by the Board, excluding any person who 
visits a Board school only to provide one-time or limited-duration repairs, services, or 
construction, or a volunteer.

“Covered Worker” refers to all employees, both full and part-time, contract workers, 
contractors, providers, assistants, substitutes, and other individuals working in a public or non-
public pre-K to grade 12 a district school including individuals providing operational or custodial 
services or administrative support or any person whose job duties require them to make regular 
or frequent visits to any such district schools or to have regular or frequent contact with students 
or staff.  

Covered Worker does not include a contractor or employee of an outside vendor who visits a  
public or non-public pre-K through grade 12 district school only to provide one-time or limited-
duration repairs, services, or construction, or a volunteer.

“Contractor” refers to any person or business entity, including a vendor of support services or 
subcontractor, that provides the personnel who function as contract workers, state employees, 
state hospital employees, or covered workers for the Board.to a covered state agency, school 
board, or child care facility. 

COVID-19 Vaccination Requirements

Vaccines shall be required as provided below.
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Personnel - Certified/Non-Certified

Required COVID-19 Vaccinations

COVID-19 Vaccination Requirements (continued)

On and after September 27, 2021, school boards (the Board) shall, prior to extending an offer 
of employment to, or entering into a contract for the in-person services of, a covered worker or 
an entity that employs a covered worker, require that any covered worker: 

1. is fully vaccinated against COVID-19, 

2. has received the first dose and has either received a second dose or has an 
appointment for the second dose in a two-dose series vaccination, such as Pfizer or 
Moderna vaccines, or has received a single-dose vaccine, such as Johnson & 
Johnson’s Janssen vaccine,

3. is exempt from this requirement because a physician, physician’s assistant, or 
advanced practice registered nurse determined that the administration of COVID-19 
vaccine is likely to be detrimental to the covered worker’s health, or the covered 
worker objects to vaccination on the basis of a sincerely held religious or spiritual 
belief, and the covered worker is able to perform their essential job functions with a 
reasonable accommodation that is not an undue burden on the school board or child 
care facility; provided that any covered worker claiming such exemption shall apply 
for an exemption on the basis of medical conditions or sincerely held religious or 
spiritual beliefs.

Each request for an exemption will be considered on an individualized, case by case 
basis. Employees who have applied for an exemption must provide appropriate 
supporting documentation upon request. 

4. A covered worker who is hired before September 27, 2021 may, as an alternative to 
vaccination, and regardless of whether such worker has a medical or religious 
exemption, comply with the testing requirements contained within this policy.

On and after September 27, 2021, the Board shall not employ, or maintain a contract for the 
provision of in-person services of, any covered worker or an entity that employs a covered 
worker, unless such covered worker:

1. is fully vaccinated against COVID-19, 

2. has received the first dose and has either received a second dose or has an 
appointment for the second dose in a two-dose series vaccination, such as Pfizer or 
Moderna vaccines, or has received a single-dose vaccine, such as Johnson & 
Johnson’s Janssen vaccine, or 
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Personnel - Certified/Non-Certified

Required COVID-19 Vaccinations

COVID-19 Vaccination Requirements  (continued)

3. is exempt from this requirement because a physician, physician’s assistant, or 
advanced practice registered nurse determined that the administration of COVID-19 
vaccine is likely to be detrimental to the covered worker’s health, or the individual 
objects to vaccination on the basis of a sincerely held religious or spiritual belief, and 
the covered worker is able to perform their essential job functions with a reasonable 
accommodation that is not an undue burden on the school board or child care facility; 
provided that any school board or childcare facility employee claiming such 
exemption shall apply for an exemption due to medical conditions or sincerely held 
religious or spiritual beliefs. 

Each request for an exemption will be considered on an individualized, case by case 
basis. Employees who have applied for an exemption must provide appropriate 
supporting documentation upon request. 

4. A covered worker who is hired before September 27, 2021 may, as an alternative to 
vaccination, and regardless of whether such worker has a medical or religious 
exemption, comply with the testing requirements contained within this policy.

5. On and after September 27, 2021, The Board will not employ, or contract for the 
provision of services from, any covered worker or entity that employs a covered 
worker subject to the conditions above and is not exempt who has received the first 
dose of a two-dose series vaccination but fails to receive the second dose on the 
appropriate date as recommended by CDC or at the scheduled appointment without 
good cause.

On and after September 27, 2021, the Board will not employ, or contract for the provision of 
services from, any covered worker or entity that employs a covered worker subject to the 
conditions above and is not exempt who has received the first dose of a two-dose series 
vaccination but fails to receive the second dose on the appropriate date as recommended by CDC 
or at the scheduled appointment without good cause.

Vaccination Verification and Testing for Covered Workers

The school board shall authenticate, or where applicable require that the contractor providing the 
services of a covered worker authenticate, the vaccination status of covered workers, maintain 
documentation of vaccination or exemption of such covered workers and report compliance with 
this order, in a form and manner directed by the Department of Public Health. 

Through this policy, or where applicable the Board direction to a contractor of a covered worker 
to implement a policy, Beginning September 27, 2021, covered workers who have not 
demonstrated proof of either full vaccination are required to submit to COVID-19 testing one 
time per week on an ongoing basis until fully vaccinated. Adequate proof of the test results on a 
weekly basis shall be presented to the school board. Board in a form prescribed by the Board. 
This requirement shall take effect on September 27, 2021.
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Personnel - Certified/Non-Certified

Required COVID-19 Vaccinations  (continued)

Vaccination Verification and Testing for Volunteers 

While we appreciate and recognize community members who want to volunteer in our schools, 
we also want to keep our staff and students safe.  As of January 15, we will be asking volunteers 
to present proof of COVID-19 vaccination OR a negative COVID test result within the previous 
72 hours of the time a volunteer will be working in the school.  If a volunteer will be present in 
the school beyond one week (5 school days) from the date of the negative test, he or she would 
be asked to test again for each subsequent week.

Acceptable Proof of Vaccination 

Covered workers may demonstrate proof of vaccination by providing one of the following: 

1. A valid CDC COVID-19 Vaccination Record Card or photo of the Vaccination 
Record Card; 

2. Documentation from a health care provider or electronic health care records; 
3. State Immunization Information record; A certificate from the Vaccine 

Administration Management System (VAMS), if the individual received vaccination 
through the VAMS system; or

4. Other documentation prescribed by the Commissioner of Public Health. A copy of the 
individual’s official immunization record from the Connecticut Immunization 
Information System, CT WiZ.

Covered workers must also complete and sign a Declaration Attesting to the Authenticity of an 
Individual’s COVID-19 Vaccination Record, provided by the Board. Proof of vaccination will 
not be deemed valid unless accompanied by the individual’s signed declaration. The District 
reserves the right to authenticate a Vaccination Record Card in a manner consistent with any 
binding standards issues by the Commissioner of Public Health for such authentication. 

Personal attestation will not be accepted as an acceptable form of proof of a COVID-19 
vaccination. (The Commissioner of Public Health may promulgate binding standards for 
authentication of a Vaccination Record Card.)

All proof of vaccination must contain the name and date of birth of the individual, the 
manufacturer of the COVID-19 vaccine that was administered, and the date(s) on which 
the vaccine was administered. Employees must not include any additional medical or genetic 
information with proof of vaccination. 

Violations and Enforcement 

Any covered worker who fails to comply with this policy shall not be allowed on the premises of 
the school board until the individual provides adequate proof of compliance or without prior 
written authorization of the school board. 
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Personnel - Certified/Non-Certified

Required COVID-19 Vaccinations (continued)

The school board recognizes that it will be in violation of this policy, based on the Governor’s 
Executive Order, when it permits a covered worker who has not complied with this policy to be 
in a pre-K through grade 12 school, to make regular or frequent visits to any such school facility, 
or to have regular or frequent contact with children in child care, students, or staff. 

The school board also commits a violation if it fails to authenticate the vaccination status of a 
covered worker or contract worker, maintain documentation of vaccination, testing, or allowable 
exemptions as required. 

The Board recognizes that if the State Department of Education (SDE) determines that the Board 
is not in compliance with the requirements of this policy, the SDE may require Board to forfeit a 
portion of the total sum which is paid to the school board from the State Treasury in an amount 
to be determined by the Commissioner of Education, which amount shall be not less than one 
thousand dollars nor more than ten thousand dollars. 

Any forfeited amount shall be withheld from a grant payment, as determined by the 
Commissioner, during the fiscal year following the fiscal year in which noncompliance is 
determined. (The Commissioner of Education may waive such forfeiture if the Commissioner 
determines that the failure of a school board to comply with such a provision was due to 
circumstances beyond its control.)

Policy Duration

This policy shall remain in effect through February 15, 2022 unless earlier modified or 
terminated by the Board. of Education based upon a subsequent executive order of the Governor 
or by the expiration of its enabling executive order.
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Personnel – Certified

Academic Freedom and Responsibility

Academic freedom, the freedom to teach and to learn, is essential to the fulfillment of the purposes 
of the school system. 

Schools should teach students how to think, not what to think.  To study an idea is not necessarily to 
endorse an idea.  Public school classrooms are forums for inquiry, not arenas for the promulgation 
of particular viewpoints. 

The Board will make every effort to maintain an atmosphere of academic freedom within the 
schools that are without partisan, embrace diversity of thought, foster equity in perspective and 
inclusion of ideas.

Legal Reference: Connecticut General Statutes

53a-193 through 53a-200

Keyishian v. Board of Regents, 395 U.S. 589, 603 (1967)

Perry v. Sindermann, 408 U.S. 593 (1972)

Pickering v. Board of Education, 391 U.S. 563 (1968)

Sterzing v. Fort Bend Independent School District, 376F. Supp. 657 (S.D. 
Tex 1972)

Grayned v. City of Rockford, 408 U.S. 104 (1972)

Miller v. California, 413 U.S. 15 (1973)

Amendment to U.S. Constitution, Article I

Connecticut Constitution, ARTICLE FIRST, Declaration of Rights, Sections 
4, 5

Academic Freedom Policy (adopted by Connecticut State Board of 
Education, 9/8/81)



4-109

ASSIGNMENT, TRANSFER, OR SUSPENSION OF PERSONNEL - FOR CAUSE

The Superintendent is authorized temporarily to assign, transfer, or suspend a Board of
Education employee for cause. The provisions of statutes or employee contracts will
govern the procedures for this administrative action. The Superintendent will notify the
Board of Education in a timely manner of the temporary assignment, transfer, or
suspension.

Reference: CGS 10-151b

Adopted 11/23/76
Amended 10/10/95



Standing Committees of the Newtown Board of Education 

2021 

The following are standing committees of the BOE, expected to make regular reports to the BOE as a 
whole.  Meetings will be posted and will be open to the public.  The Committee Chairperson will be 
responsible for calling meetings, setting agendas, and moving committee work forward.  The Committee 
Chairperson will ensure that agendas and minutes are posted in a timely manner consistent with FOI 
requirements.  The Board Chair, with the approval of the Board, may also appoint additional standing 
committees as may be needed. 

 

CIP/FACILITIES/FINANCE COMMITTTEE 

     1.  Financial Responsibilities 
           a)  Time permitting, review monthly line item expenditure report from the BOE Business Director; 
           b)  Time permitting, review all budget transfers between line items and make recommendations 
for such transfers; 
           c)  Review financial reporting mechanisms and yearly budget documentation for clarity and 
content and present any recommendations; 
 d) Review contracts prior to recommendation to the Board; 
 e) Review reports from contracted services as needed.        
 
     2.  CIP/Facilities Responsibilities  
          a)  Review capital expenditures and proposals for the Town's five and ten year capital 
improvement plan (CIP) in accordance with the Town’s CIP Regulation timeline; 
          b)  Review quarterly, building and maintenance needs with the Building and Grounds Facility 
Director. 
 

COMMUNICATIONS COMMITTEE  

       1.  Work with the Superintendent and the Board to communicate effectively with the education 
community and the community as a whole about school matters; 
       2.  Produce fact-based newsletters and documents as directed by the Board 
 
CONTRACT NEGOTIATION COMMITTEE  

       1.  Develop a consistent body of expertise regarding union contract negotiations at the Board level; 
       2.  Committee members will split specific union negotiations among themselves, and members 
should reflect a variety of skills and length of service on the Board. Additional Board members may be 
assigned by the Board Chair to fill out representation for specific negotiations. 
 
 



CURRICULUM AND INSTRUCTION COMMITTEE  

       1.  Ensure that the direction of the curriculum reflects the Board of Education mission, beliefs and 
objectives at both the course-specific and K-12 vertical alignment level; 
       2.  Meet with administration and staff to review goals, curriculum updates, new textbooks, proposed 
or changed courses and programs and make recommendations regarding these items. 
 
POLICY COMMITTEE  

       1.  Review and propose revisions to Board policies as needed to ensure consistency with the District 
mission statement, best practices and for compliance with state and federal laws; 
       2.  Develop new Board policies as appropriate. 
 
TECHNOLOGY COMMITTEE 

       1.  Meet with district technology representatives to review technology needs and status of 
inventory; 
       2.  Review availability of technology for standardized testing and educational needs; 
       3.  Review practices used to ensure the safety and security of the district’s digital information. 
 
LIAISONS 

     School.  Connect with school administration and PTA to offer attendance at meetings or events when 
possible. 

     Boards and Committees.  Attend meetings when possible to help keep the Board of Education 
informed of the activities of outside agencies. 

  



INFORMATIONAL 

BOE Committee Assignments, 2021 

 

STANDING COMMITTEES 

CIP/Facilities/Finance Committee 

 Dan Delia – Chair 
 Debbie Leidlein 
 Deborra Zukowski 

Communication Committee 

Dan Cruson - Chair  
Deborra Zukowski 
 

Contract Negotiation Committee  

Michelle Embree Ku 
Debbie Leidlein 
Rebekah Harriman 
Dan Delia 
  

Curriculum and Instruction Committee  

John Vouros – Chair 
Michelle Embree Ku 
 

Policy Committee  

Rebekah Harriman – Chair 
Dan Cruson 

 

Technology Committee 

Debbie Leidlein - Chair 
Dan Cruson 
 

  



LIAISONS 

Schools  
     NHS  - John Vouros   
     NMS – Deborra Zukowski 
     RIS – Debbie Leidlein 
     HAW – Rebekah Harriman 
     HOM – Dan Cruson 
     MG – Michelle Embree Ku 
     SHS – Dan Delia 
 

Boards and Committees 

     Hawley HVAC – Engineering and Design – Dan Delia, Deborra Zukowski 

     NFT Culture and Climate Committee – Rebekah Harriman 

     Para Culture and Climate Committee – John Vouros 

     District Safety and Security Team – Daniel Cruson, Jr. 

     EdAdvance – Dan Delia 

     CABE – Michelle Embree Ku 

 



NEWTOWN BOARD OF EDUCATION 
2022 SCHEDULE OF MEETINGS  

 
Meetings will be held in the Newtown Municipal Center Council Chamber,  
3 Primrose Street, at 7:00 p.m. with the exception of those which will be held  
in the Reed Intermediate School library as indicated below. 
 
    January 4  
    January 18 (budget overview) – Reed Library 
    January 20 (budget) – Reed Library 
    January 25 (budget) 
    January 27 (public hearing & discussion) 
    February 1 (regular/budget adoption) 
    February 15  
    March 1 
    March 15 
    April 5 
    April 19  
    May 3 
    May 17    
    June 7 
    June 21 
    July 12  
    August 23  
    September 6 – Reed Library 
    September 20  
    October 5 – Reed Library  
    October 18 
    November 1  
    November 15 
    December 6 
    December 20 
 
    January 3, 2023 – Reed Library 
    January 17, 2023 – Reed Library 
         
 
 

    
        Approved December 7, 2021 



Please Note: These minutes are pending Board approval. 
Board of Education 

Newtown, Connecticut 
 

Minutes of the Board of Education meeting held on November 16, 2021 at 7:00 p.m. in the  
Municipal Office Building Council Chamber at 3 Primrose Street. 
 
 M. Ku, Chair     L. Rodrigue 

D. Delia, Vice Chair      A. Uberti 
D. Cruson, Secretary    T. Vadas 
D. Leidlein       4  Staff 
J. Vouros                  5  Public   

 R. Harriman        
 D. Zukowski  
 C. Savo (absent) 
 M. Irvine 
  
Dr. Ku called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. 
Item 1 – Pledge of Allegiance 
Item 2 – Celebration of Excellence 
Dr. Rodrigue said tonight’s celebration is bittersweet as we say farewell to three Board 
members.  On behalf of the staff, students, administrators and entire school community she 
thanked Dr. Michelle Ku, Mr. Dan Delia, and Mrs. Debbie Leidlein for their dedicated years of 
service on the Board.  Dr. Ku served for eight years, Mr. Delia for four years, and Mrs. Leidlein 
for twelve years.  Dr. Rodrigue also thanked them for their ongoing support and counsel.  
Plaques were presented and a reception followed. 
 
Item 3 – Consent Agenda 
MOTION: Mr. Delia moved that the Board of Education approve the correspondence report, the 
donation to Hawley School, and the donations to Hawley, Head O’Meadow, Middle Gate and 
Sandy Hook Schools from the Newtown Education Foundation.  Mr. Cruson seconded.  Motion 
passes unanimously.   
 
Item 4 – Public Participation 
Trent Harrison, 59 Platts Hill Road, was concerned about Policy 4-601 Staff Conduct and Dress  
to be rescinded because it addresses freedom.  He asked if there was another dress policy that 
will be brought to the Board.  He thanked the three Board members for what they have done for 
the students and community. 
 
Item 5 – Reports 
Chair Report: Dr. Ku said she and Dr. Rodrigue would meet with new board members before 
December 1 and provide them with information before they begin their term.  She shared her 
respect for the hard work this Board has done and thanked them for being such good Board 
members and showing respect for each other.   
 
Superintendent’s Report: Dr. Rodrigue reported that per the DPH we are in a good position 
related to COVID cases in our area.  The State today is 4.3% which increased from 2.89% on 
Monday.  We continue to do well at the school level. Transportation continues to be an issue.  
We have three potential drivers coming on board.  We are beginning the transition to 
Blackboard Communications from School Messenger.  If any issues arise we will have School 
Messenger for the rest of the year.  She tanked all of the schools for the programs they had in 
place for Veteran’s Day last week.   
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Committee Reports: 
Mrs. Harriman reported the policy committee continues to discuss the COVID vaccination 
policies for staff and review personnel policies.   
 
Student Reports: 
Mr. Irvine congratulated the high school band and guard for winning the State Championship 
and for the field hockey team for taking the SW title.  The high school play “Puffs” will be held 
this week. The Veteran’s Day ceremony was held last week in the auditorium and bag lunches 
were provided.  The PTSA reflections contest is being held for students to create an original art 
piece to reflect “I will change the world by….”  We had a great Spirit week.  AP Government 
classes are holding a mock election and getting the whole school involved.     
 
MOTION: Mr. Delia moved that the Board of Education approve the financial report and 
transfers for the month ending October 31, 2021.  Mr. Cruson seconded.   
 
Mrs. Vadas spoke about the report and noted that the American Rescue Plan or ESSER III was 
officially approved October 19 in the amount of $1,253,726.  This grant was designed to 
address specific educational priorities and learning gaps created by the pandemic. 
 
Mr. Cruson asked that regarding transportation if we would be getting credits towards routes 
that were cut.   
Mrs. Vadas said they are trying to come up with a system for everyone but she didn’t have an 
answer yet.     
 
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 6 – Old Business 
Health I Curriculum: 
MOTION: Mr. Delia moved that the Board of Education approve the Health I Curriculum.  
Mr. Cruson seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Health II Curriculum: 
MOTION: Mr. Delia moved that the Board of Education approve the Health II Curriculum.   
Mr. Cruson seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Policy 3160 Budget Procedures and Line Item Transfers: 
MOTION: Mr. Delia moved that the Board of Education approve Policy 3160 Budget Procedures 
and Line Item Transfers.  Mr. Cruson seconded.   
 
Mrs. Harriman noted there was some discussion about changing language around the non-
lapsing account.  We felt better to stay with this wording until after the non-lapsing policy is 
approved by the other boards. 
 
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 7 – New Business 
Screen and Stay Procedures: 
Dr. Ku felt it was appropriate to bring this issue to the Board as a discussion with Dr. Rodrigue 
making the decision.  It was developed to provide immediate relief of the ongoing quarantining.   
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Dr. Rodrigue presented this strategy to reduce quarantine away from school.  It allows students 
and staff who are unvaccinated to partially vaccinated to remain in school after close contact 
with a COVID-19 case 
Mrs. Harriman hopes that parents do screenings every day.  Maybe there’s a way to have a little 
bit of accountability such as having parents go online and submit information in a google doc 
each day.    
 
Dr. Rodrigue felt that logistically that would be an issue and we will hear from parents.  They are 
doing the honor system now.   
Mrs. Dalton said some districts send a daily reminder to parents. 
Mrs. Harriman stated that some sort of reminder to parents on quarantining would be good 
instead of just being on the honor system.   
 
Dr. Rodrigue said the reminder would be appropriate. 
Mrs. Dalton said this needs to be checked daily.   
Dr. Ku understands the idea of trusting people to follow the protocol.  There are vaccinations 
available for all students and being vaccinated is one way of not having to quarantine.   
 
NHS Winter Percussion: 
MOTION: Mr. Delia moved that the Board of Education approve Newtown High School students 
participating in the Trumbull High School winter percussion program.  Mr. Cruson seconded.   
 
Dr. Longobucco said we don’t have enough students to run our winter percussion program and 
five students are interested in participating in the Trumbull program.  Parents will transport on 
their own and students will ride the bus to performances with Trumbull students.  This is 
separate from winter guard which is fully functioning.  U.S. Band requires a letter form the Board 
giving permission. 
 
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Dr. Longobucco thanked the Board members who were leaving.   
 
Policy 4-601 Staff Conduct and Dress: 
MOTION: Mr. Delia moved that the Board of Education rescind Policy 4-601 Staff Conduct and 
Dress.  Mr. Cruson seconded.   
 
Mrs. Harriman said legal counsel recommended that we rescind this policy because it is vague 
and outdated.  We have policies to look at and discuss with the Culture and Climate Committee.  
It will not be replaced.  The Board had approved the Freedom of Speech Policy where a lot of 
this policy has been covered. 
 
Dr. Rodrigue said this doesn’t take away freedom and the rights of others.   
 
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Minutes of November 3, 2021: 
MOTION: Mr. Delia moved that the Board of Education approve the minutes of  
November 3, 2021.  Mr. Cruson seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Minutes of November 9, 2021: 
MOTION: Mr. Delia moved that the Board of Education approve the minutes of  
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November 9, 2021. Mr. Cruson seconded.  Vote: 4 ayes, 1 abstained (Mrs. Leidlein) 
Motion passes. 
 
Item 8 – Public Participation 
Jenn Padilla, 32 Glen Road, said the Screen and Stay procedures are a positive way to keep 
students in school.  She believes it needs something beyond the honor system for families.  
Parents send students to school with the flu.  Daily reminders are good but there should also be 
a one-time test on day five.  There should be further consideration of safety measure during 
winter months. 
 
Mrs. Leidlein spoke about her time on the Board and thanked all the teachers and staff for their 
service to a wonderful community which has meant so much to her family and will be missed. 
 
MOTION: Mr. Delia moved to adjourn.  Mr. Cruson seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 9 – Adjournment    
The meeting adjourned at 8:30 p. m. 
 
      Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
 
      __________________________________ 
             Daniel J. Cruson, Jr. 
          Secretary 
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NEWTOWN PUBLIC SCHOOLS
Newtown, Connecticut

ENROLLMENT REPORT AS OF  November 30, 2021

Current Monthly Enrollment Cumulative Year-to-Date

Oct(e) Nov Sept 8th Nov
Grade 2021 Added Left 2021 2021 Added Left 2021
 K 286 2 1 287 284 5 2 287
 1 276 0 4 272 275 2 5 272
 2 263 1 1 263 265 2 4 263
 3 284 2 2 284 282 7 5 284
 4 275 3 1 277 271 7 1 277
Total Elementary 1,384 8 9 1,383 1,377 23 17 1,383

 5 277 0 2 275 278 1 4 275
 6 301 0 0 301 301 0 0 301
Total Intermediate 578 0 2 576 579 1 4 576

 7 294 0 1 293 294 3 4 293
 8 288 0 1 287 288 1 2 287
Total Middle 582 0 2 580 582 4 6 580

 9 346 2 2 346 346 3 3 346
10 333 0 4 329 336 0 7 329
11 358 1 1 358 359 1 2 358
12 359 0 3 356 359 1 4 356
Total High 1,396 3 10 1,389 1,400 5 16 1,389

Special Education
 Pre-Kdg 68 1 2 67 64 7 4 67
NCP, RISE, PAL 31 0 1 30 33 0 3 30
Out-of-Town 39 0 1 38 39 0 1 38

Total Enrollment 4,078 12 27 4,063 4,074 40 51 4,063
===== === === ===== ===== === === ===== 

ENROLLMENT BY SCHOOL
Hawley 299 6 1 304 301 6 3 304
Sandy Hook 380 0 1 379 372 9 2 379
Middle Gate 389 2 2 389 391 2 4 389
Head O' Meadow 316 0 5 311 313 6 8 311
   Total 1,384 8 9 1,383 1,377 23 17 1,383

Reed Intermediate 578 0 2 576 579 1 4 576
Middle School 582 0 2 580 582 4 6 580
High School 1,396 3 10 1,389 1,400 5 16 1,389

Special Education
 Pre-Kdg 68 1 2 67 64 7 4 67
NCP, RISE, PAL 31 0 1 30 33 0 3 30
Out-of-Town 39 0 1 38 39 0 1 38

Total Enrollment 4,078 12 27 4,063 4,074 40 51 4,063
===== === === ===== ===== === === ===== 

(e) = End Of Month

check 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0
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NEWTOWN PUBLIC SCHOOLS
Newtown, Connecticut

ELEMENTARY CLASS SIZES AS OF November 30, 2021

Sandy Middle Head O'
Grade Hawley Hook Gate Meadow Reed TOTAL check

Pre K 67 67 0

 K 16 18 18 17
17 18 16 17
16 18 18 18
16 18 14

15 17

Total  K 65 87 83 52 287 0

 1 19 14 16 16
20 18 18 18
18 16 15 17

15 17 17
18

Total  1 57 63 84 68 272 0

 2 20 17 19 18
20 20 19 18
19 19 19 17

19 19

Total  2 59 75 76 53 263 0

 3 21 18 18 20
20 19 17 20
20 19 18 19

18 19 18

 

Total  3 61 74 72 77 284 0

 4 21 21 17 20
20 20 19 20
21 19 19 21

20 19

Total  4 62 80 74 61 277 0

Total  K-4 304 379 389 311 1,383 0

check 0 0 0 0 0
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